Southern Nevada Association of Pride, Inc.

In a Public Session of the Board of Directors

May 25, 2004

Minutes (Final)

The Board of Directors, assembled in Public Session at Hamburger Mary’s with James Healey presiding and Secretary Keith Groteluschen recording the minutes, was called to order at 6:37 pm, on May 25, 2004.  Healey announced that there was a quorum present.  Groteluschen performed the roll call.

Present:

Karsten T Brown, John Brumley, John Gomes, Danny G, Keith Groteluschen, James Healey, Ross Letica, Bob Napierala, Rene Perez, Ernie Yuen

Absent with Notification

Ricki Carrasquillo, Michelle Bryant

Absent without Notification

Kris Boesen

Groteluschen announced that the meeting was being electronically recorded.  The corrected minutes from April 27, 2004 were approved (5 yea, 0 nay, 1 abstentions).  Karsten T Brown verified three e-mail votes.  The vote for the pipe and drape expense was unanimous.  The vote for the catered food was approved with two votes against the motion.  The vote for the vendor gifts was approved with one vote against the motion.

Tom McGowan presented to the Board his proposal for a series of stage productions called “Kaleidoscope,” which he hopes would bring the GLBT and straight community together during the upcoming centennial celebrations in Las Vegas.  McGowan has been a public interest advocated for the past 40 years.  Upon reading his proposal, McGowan presented it to Healey for further discussion by the Board at a later time.

Healey asked for final reports to be e-mailed within a week.

John Brumley stated according to his computer accounting system, SNAPI shows $10,700 in the assets.  Brumley had just received receipts for $4,000.00 (check not used at the Festival), $387.00 (from Ernie Yuen), $4,000 (from Get Booked pre-sale ticket money and silent auction.  Brumley needs the $5,000 Bearcom deposit check from Rene Perez once the last radio has been turned in.  Brumley listed the checks for payments:  $145 Interpreter Barry Davis, $30 Mail Call Plus, $664 James Healey (Pepper MaShay’s Manager lodging), $13,000 XS Entertainment, $320 Interpreter Misha Bishop (sp?), $2,000 PR Plus, $700 Orange County Blade, $670 One-Stop Graphics, $700 Odyssey Magazine, $380 Night Beat Magazine, $1,000 Neon Squares, $320 Interpreter Karen Dunlap, $230 Karcher Insurance, $320 Interpreter Jenny Skeens (sp?), $6,883.20 Clear Span Tents, $654 ? Publications, $1,352 Affirmative Security, $913 A&B Printing, $175 balloon arch, and $407.03 Rene Perez (generators).   Brumley made a motion to approve these checks.  The motion was seconded and approved (8 yea, 0 nay, 1 abstention).  

Ross Letica stated SNAPI owes him $268 from petty cash.  Perez stated we owe RSVP $3,512.79, $1,000 to Bearcom, and $350 to Southwest Ambulance.  Healey requested $300 for Groteluschen’s volunteer and sponsor party.  Healey stated SNAPI owes him about $400 for airfare for Pepper MaShay and her manager.  Brumley stated the expense for the Wells Fargo pickup and delivery of change will be less than one hundred dollars.  Bob Naperiala stated we owe Loomis Fargo $524.  Danny G needs $20 to reimburse him for water for entertainers.

Perez gave Groteluschen the solicitations license to be kept in the official records.  Perez gave Brumley the paperwork on our bond.  Healey asked Brumley to look into getting a safety deposit box at Wells Fargo.   It would be used for licenses, important paperwork and the disc from the videographer, who recorded the main stage entertainers.  Healey stated he withheld 20 percent of the contract with the stage and lighting company due to all of the mess up’s they did on Saturday.  The reduced payment was primarily for the lack of an outdoor stage and the technical issues for the stage inside.  Ozzy told Healey that they want to be in the running for our projects in the future.  Healey stated we can discuss that as a board.

Brown stated we had a 12 percent increase in the number of vendors.  Brown stated we didn’t meet our revenue goal because we didn’t sell any outdoor food vendor spots, which was the result, in part, of the headaches with Sierra Food.  Brown said the feedback from the vendors was overwhelmingly positive.  Some vendors had poor lighting.  Brown suggested next year we spread out the vendors in the Lambda group so they get better traffic flow by their booths.

Groteluschen offered to order copies of festival news coverage by Channel 5 and Channel 3 as well as coverage of the parade.

Healey stated a couple of entertainment groups chose not to perform due to the technical problems.

Healey stated we raised more money this year in cash donations from sponsors.  Healey asked board members to help recruit a sponsorship chairman for the coming year.  A motion to take a five-minute break was seconded and approved unanimously at 7:46 p.m.

Healey called the meeting back to order at 7:52 p.m.  Yuen stated we had eleven more entries than last year.  This year we had 42 entries with lots of positive feedback.  Entrants liked the stage area, which was two blocks from the Fremont Street Experience.  Healey suggested posting the parade route next year to increase attendance.  Yuen stated having more awards worked well.  Healey stated we should get fire dept, police dept., and other agencies involved in the parade.  We need to approach the agencies to the gay and straight members of the community to participate in order to grow the parade.  Yuen stated the mayor wants to be the Grand Marshall next year.  Yuen stated we should have a group go before the City Council in an attempt to get the fee for the police waived. 

Yuen stated the pageant made $1,600 on the raffle tickets.  Our expenses totaled $500.  Brown stated he was glad we worked with the Royal Court on the pageant.  Yuen added that a lot of Court members personally thanked him for doing the pageant with the Court.  Yuen stated the Court members thought the pageant looked very good.  Yuen will update the Board after his meeting with members of the Court concerning any outstanding issues with the current royalty.

Yuen stated we sold a lot of merchandise at the MCC Festival.    We need to have more merchandise next year.  Yuen suggested including more churches.  Brown suggested Christ Church Episcopal and St. Paul’s both of which were part of our Festival and parade.  Yuen stated he would reach out to both of them.

Yuen stated bingo was a big success, raising more than $2,000.  We had two people enter the costume contest.  Yuen suggested we use the banquet room at Hamburger Mary’s for next year’s bingo.

Yuen stated the T-Dance was the biggest success of all because we raised so much money off the liquor sales.  We raised almost $3,500.  Yuen received a lot of positive comments and people want to know when we will be back at Blue Moon Resort.

Healey stated the Girlz Party had about the same attendance as last year but better received.

Danny G stated Club Pride was packed at Flex after the parade.  We made $215 from the bar and $90 from raffles of Red Rock Video donations.  Our percentage of the bar is now 15%.  We made $104.50 at last Friday’s Club Pride.  Danny G secured a donation of a free massage at Apollo.  Danny G stated the host has not shown three times in a row now.  Danny G suggests rotating the hosts and he personally make contact with the host.  Healey stated we should keep the announcements to a minimum and keep them dancing.  Danny G stated we have host to introduce the Go-Go boys and make announcements about the liquor store open for business.

Groteluschen stated we had nearly 700 people at the Boy’s Party, which was nearly double last year’s attendance.  Gipsy was restricted from playing loud music outside so Brandon Johnson created a lounge atmosphere, complete with music piped outside from the dance floor inside.  Groteluschen stated a lot of people read the outside entertainment banners, which may have helped attendance at the Festival.  Groteluschen recommended having one or two sponsors for the Boy’s Party increasing our chances of getting sponsorship money before the Boy’s Party.

Groteluschen stated the volunteers did a phenomenal job for us at the Festival.  We had 35 volunteers and the morning shift showed up on time and ready to go.  Only two volunteers did not work out.  Groteluschen recommended not worrying about signing up volunteers until March or April next year.  People don’t know if they can commit the time until a month before the event.  Perez we need more volunteers for tear down next year.  Healey suggested recruiting volunteers from other organizations next year.  

Brown stated the Annual Meeting must be in August.  This is our chance to change bylaws as well.  Brown read out loud the purpose of our group from our bylaws.  Brown stated we are not just an organization of planning parties.  Brown stated since we have money now, we need to do more educational functions.  Healey asked board members how often we need board meetings now that Pride Week is over.  Brumley stated we have too many things come up to have meetings just once a month.  Brumley wants e-mails votes kept to a minimum because we can’t express our feelings as well online.  Groteluschen stated we should keep the committee work out of the board meetings so board meetings don’t go so long.  Committees should meet more often.  Healey stated we are a business and we owe it to the community to be here more than once a month so the community can express itself and get more involved.   Healey wants board meetings to be about direction of SNAPI, assistance with resources, and approval of money.  Healey listed the next board meetings as:  June 15th, June 29th, July 13th, July 27th, August 10th, and the Annual Meeting on August 24th.  Brown suggested advertising the Annual Meeting as much as possible.

Healey suggested the focus of the June 15th should be planning for Pride Week 2005 and map out the events for the next year.  Healey stated MGM wants a calendar of our events included in our sponsorship proposal.  That’s why we need to plan now.   MGM may sponsor certain events so we need to know how much sponsorship money we need for all of our events.  Healey hopes to have the plan for Pride Week 2005 in place by December 31st.

Groteluschen asked board members if anyone wants to the next Education Chair.  Groteluschen suggested we should use Matthew Polzin’s contributions in the education function.  Healey wants the Education Chair to work with other organizations already doing educational workshops, seminars, etc.  Healey stated MGM wants to help sponsor these kinds of educational functions.  Healey stated the Education Chair should be someone who can write requests for grants.  Groteluschen offered to start the search for the Chairman and Brown and Perez offered to help as well.

Groteluschen requested a check for $185 to be made out to the Secretary of State for the form to change our registered agent and our annual list of officers.  Perez asked why we can’t do it until after the Annual Meeting.  Groteluschen stated the Secretary of State’s office asks for an updated list each June.  Brown stated he would get an address for the former secretary so we can send a demand letter for the $100 he owes SNAPI.  The former secretary previously stated he had used $100 of SNAPI funds to pay for the change of the registered agent.  Groteluschen stated that the Secretary of State’s office has no record of that request from the former secretary.  Brumley made a motion to approve a check for $185.  The motion of was seconded and approved unanimously.  Groteluschen made a motion for a five-minute break at 9 p.m.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

Healey brought the meeting back to order at 9:03 p.m.

Yuen described his proposal for a charity bingo to benefit The Center.   Yuen stated Joshua Montgomery informed Letica of the need for the funding.  Yuen stated he made an agreement with Bob Bellis and Montgomery.  Under the agreement SNAPI will run the bingo and The Center will provide the prizes for the games and the raffles.   Hamburger Mary’s has donated the banquet room.  Hamburger Mary’s keeps the proceeds from the cash bar.  Both organizations will prepare the room.  Yuen stated Steve Tracy believes we can seat 250 people in the banquet room.  Yuen stated the agreement calls for The Center to get 100% of the proceeds from the bingo games and raffles.  Yuen stated our regular sponsors will donate items for the raffles.  Yuen stated he expects to raise more than $3,000 from the sale of bingo game packets.  Raffle tickets should bring in an additional $2,000.  Healey asked Yuen to contact Scott Montes because he had expressed interest in getting involved with our fund raising events.  Board members suggested having a buffet line so people can eat if they wish.  Letica made a motion to continue discussion for five more minutes.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

Yuen asked what we should name the bingo.  Board members suggested Pride Charity Bingo to benefit The Center.  Yuen stated Montgomery is trying sell tables to different groups.  Yuen wants to present a check to The Center at the end of the night with the amount of the donation on it.  Brown suggested we should buy tiles on The Center’s sponsorship wall.  Healey stated Finance Committee needs to keep track of how much SNAPI is donating to other organizations for our year-end report.  Yuen made the motion to approve his proposal for Pride Charity Bingo to benefit The Center with the net proceeds going to The Center.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Yuen asked for $150 for June Bingo supplies and prizes.  Yuen’s motion was amended to add $300 for the charity bingo supplies and prizes.  The amendment increased the total on the check to $450, which includes monies for the next two bingo events.  Brown made the motion to approve $450 for bingo supplies and prizes.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

Danny G stated Hamburger Mary’s management wants Club Pride on Saturday nights.  Healey stated a fee for Danny G’s time should be built into the Hamburger Mary’s contract for Club Pride along with a percentage of the bar for SNAPI.  Danny G stated he wants to hang a curtain from chains attached to the ceiling so he can create a dance area in the restaurant.  Danny G stated the first date of Club Pride at Hamburger Mary’s will be June 5th.  Yuen stated we should have a beer bust for this Club Pride.  Danny G stated Flex cannot offer a beer bust.  

Yuen stated SNAPI should have a storage unit to house liquor, supplies, posters, water, props, and all of the other things we have accumulated.  Letica offered to research the cost to be presented at the next meeting.

Groteluschen stated that Steve Tracy would like to see SNAPI host a Miss Gay Black Las Vegas and Miss Gay Latino Las Vegas pageant.  Board members felt that pageants are not the focus of what SNAPI should be doing.  Yuen stated that SNAPI would initiate the pageant and work with other groups, which put on the pageant.

Bob Schafer stated he was impressed over the last two meetings by the dedication of the board members.  Schafer congratulated the Board for a good job.  Schafer was encouraged by the discussion of doing events at other bars.  Schafer stated he was disappointed by the way the Gay and Lesbian Community Yellow Pages issue was resolved.  Schafer was pleased to see SNAPI is doing a bingo fund raiser for The Center.  Schafer offered to donate space for an ad in the Night Beat for the bingo event.  Danny G will e-mail the ad to Schafer.

Rob Schlegel stated he would like to see charity bingo every month instead of only one time because The Center reaches out to those who don’t go to the bars or attend other SNAPI events.  Schlegel suggested buying a whole row of tiles at The Center to help The Center.  Schlegel congratulated the Board for doing what appeared to be the impossible and staved off bankruptcy with impressive events.

The motion to adjourn was seconded and approved unanimously.  Healey declared adjournment at 10:03 p.m.

Keith Groteluschen

SNAPI Secretary

